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TOWN OF TUFTONBORO  
BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

240 MIDDLE ROAD, P.O. BOX 98 
CENTER TUFTONBORO, NH 03816 

Telephone: (603) 569-4539 Fax: (603) 569-4328 
www.tuftonboro.org 

 
Selectmen’s Meeting                                       Monday August 12, 2019 
8:30 am – Town Offices 

 
The official video of this meeting can be found on the Town of Tuftonboro’s YouTube channel at:  
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCCUmJqZvFTS23RMEFSDQzmw.   
 
MINUTES 

Present: Chairman Chip Albee, Selectman Lloyd Wood, Selectman Bill Marcussen, and Administrative Secretary Karen 
Koch.   
 
CALL TO ORDER 
Chairman Albee called the Selectmen’s meeting to order at 8:30 am.   
 
NON-PUBLIC SESSIONS 
At approximately 8:33 am, Selectman Wood moved to enter non-public session per RSA 91-A: 3 II (e) for legal 
correspondence, seconded by Selectman Marcussen.  Roll call vote:  Albee – Yes; Wood – Yes; Marcussen – Yes.  At 
approximately 8:41 am, Selectman Wood moved to end the non-public session and move back into the public session, 
seconded by Selectman Marcussen with all in favor.  Selectman Marcussen moved that these minutes be sealed, 
seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor. 
 
At approximately 8:41 am, Selectman Wood moved to enter non-public session per RSA 91-A: 3 II (c) reputation, 
seconded by Selectman Marcussen.  Roll call vote: Albee – Yes; Wood – Yes; Marcussen – Yes.  At approximately 8:44 
am, Chairman Albee moved to end the non-public session and move back into public session, seconded by Selectman 
Wood with all in favor.  Selectman Marcussen moved to seal these non-public minutes, seconded by Selectman Wood 
with all in favor. 
 
At approximately 8:46 am, Selectman Wood moved to enter another non-public session per RSA 91-A: 3 II (c) reputation, 
seconded by Chairman Albee.  Roll call vote: Albee – Yes; Wood – Yes; Marcussen – Yes.  At approximately 8:50 am, 
Selectman Wood moved to end the non-public session and move back into public session, seconded by Chairman Albee 
with all in favor.  Selectman Wood moved to seal these non-public minutes, seconded by Chairman Albee with all in 
favor. 
 
Chairman Albee reconvened the meeting at 8:57 am and led the pledge of allegiance. 
 
PUBLIC INPUT 
None. 
 
REVIEW AND APROVAL OF MINUTES 
Chairman Albee moved to approve the 8/5/19 meeting minutes as revised, seconded by Selectman Marcussen with all in 
favor.  Selectman Marcussen moved to approve the first 8/5/19 non-public meeting minutes as written, seconded by 
Selectman Wood with all in favor.  Selectman Marcussen moved to approve the second 8/5/19 non-public meeting 
minutes as written, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor.  Selectman Marcussen moved to approve the third 
8/5/19 non-public meeting minutes as written, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor.   
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APPOINTMENTS 
Christie Sarles gave the Library update.  Please see attached.  Mr. Sarles explained that electronic circulation numbers 
are based on what was used not simply search engine counts. The Children’s Summer Reading program was very 
successful.  The Library also had great attendance for all four children’s programs in July. The State finally signed a 
contract with a new vendor for their Interlibrary loan software. Building construction is going well and the slab is due to 
be poured on Friday; weather permitting.  The contents of the meeting room will be moved by volunteers to the storage 
container on the Dearborn property at no cost.  However, National Library Relocation is coming tomorrow to look at 
everything else they have to move. The Friends of the Library continue to fundraise.  Elin Hilderbrand is coming for their 
Annual Gala “Fun-Raiser” on 9/7/19.  Their 10th annual local arts and crafts exhibit and raffle is also going on.  $48,000 is 
left in outstanding pledges.  People that are outstanding have agreed to make their final payments before 4/30/20.  The 
Selectmen agreed to the Library construction fuel costs being incorporated within the Town’s fuel contracts.  This will 
help to save on overall construction costs.  Snow removal to be done during construction was also discussed but it was 
clarified that the snow removal components involved are more than simple snow plowing. Ms. Sarles noted that the 
Dearborn property will need to continue to be plowed this winter for staff parking.  
 
Jack Parsons gave the Building update.  To date there have been 85 building permits, 10 new homes and 302 
inspections.  Mr. Parsons posted Mirror Lake for cyanobacteria on 8/7/19.  The State will notify him when it is retested. 
 
Clay Gallagher gave the Transfer Station update.  Please see attached.  After some discussion regarding issues with this 
year’s Island Day, it was agreed to move it to a Friday next year.  Communication of this change will be made to the 
Islander’s Association and noted in the Tuftonboro Times.  Even though LRPC waste collection days are over, hazardous 
materials can still be brought to Wolfeboro the third Saturday of each month.  (There is a charge for this service.)  
Another prescription collection day will be scheduled in the fall. However, the public is reminded that there is a 
prescription dropoff box located at the Moultonborough Safety building.  A $2000 invoice was received from Eastern 
Propane for the Transfer Station generator’s propane tank installation.  This bill will be charged against the line that 
holds the encumbered funds for this project.  A $2500 deposit is required for the Transfer Station’s boiler replacement.  
This will be paid for using the Transfer Station Maintenance budget line.  Stantec’s unreliable performance for landfill 
monitoring reporting and billing was discussed.  Mr. Gallagher feels that a Swap Shop Committee meeting should be 
held soon to go over a few issues.  Mr. Gallagher and Jim Bean have discussed working together to dispose of brush left 
at the Transfer Station but the town chipper is in need of at least a new radiator.  Selectman Wood would like the unit to 
be reviewed to see what is needed to make it functional.  He will work with Mr. Gallagher and Mr. Bean regarding this.                
 
Susan Schuur met with the Selectmen regarding the discontinuation of recycling mixed paper and provided research to 
show that it makes economic sense to continue recycling it.  Mr. Gallagher shared that at face value it seems less 
expensive to recycle mixed paper than to dispose of it with mixed solid waste (MSW).  However, he estimates that the 
cost to bale mixed paper, including the labor and material to do so, outweigh the cost to dispose of it with MSW.  It was 
agreed to research costs further with NRRA and then revisit the subject.   
 
Phil Bennett and Stuart Anderson of Alba Architects and Chief Shagoury met with the Selectmen regarding the Police 
Facility Building project.  Alba Architects asked what the Selectmen would like from them for next year’s Town Meeting 
now that the building project has been postponed to 2021.  Chairman Albee suggested a visual model and a cost 
estimate for building the facility (with more specific building costs done the following year).  Alba Architects will provide 
a revised proposal that reflects this phasing.  There was discussion about drafting CIP submissions for this project; 
including the remaining fees for bidding the project in 2020 (including potential add-ons), capital reserve amount for 
2020 and what’s expected for the building project in 2021.  Alba Architects feels that if there is $5000-$7000 available 
this year that would be enough to move forward with the process and get ready for the 2020 Town Meeting.  After 
finalizing their report, there will be approximately $2000 left over in their initial contract to go towards these efforts.  
After the Selectmen confirm what is available in other leftover funds this year, Alba Architects can determine how much 
work can be completed before Town Meeting.   Chairman Albee would like Alba Architects to come back in November to 
review costs again. 
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SIGNATURE FILE 
Selectman Marcussen moved to approve a Surviving Spouse Veteran’s Exemption for PID 50-2-18 effective for the 2020 
tax year, seconded by Chairman Albee.  Chairman Albee read the recommendation to Selectman Wood.  Vote passed 
with all in favor.  Chairman Albee moved to approve a swap shop volunteer appointment for Joy Sacramore, seconded 
by Selectman Wood with all in favor.  Selectman Marcussen moved to appoint a notice of appointment for James Weigel 
to the Capital Improvements Program Committee, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor.  Selectman Marcussen 
moved to appoint a Right of Burial for cemetery lots D 45 & 46, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor.  
Selectman Marcussen moved to approve a lien discharge for PID 42-2-14 dated 5/1/18, seconded by Selectman Wood 
with all in favor.  Selectman Marcussen moved to approve a lien discharge for PID 42-2-14 dated 5/14/14, seconded by 
Selectman Wood with all in favor.   
 
SELECTMEN’S UPDATE 
Chairman Albee was unable to attend Carroll County Broadband Initiative’s first meeting but he will attend all the other 
meetings that he can.  Chairman Albee shared that he is negotiating with individuals in regards to the public access at 
Lower Beech Pond. 
 
Selectman Wood shared that he met with Jim Bean and came up with a list of CIP projects and items to be bid on.  He 
will work with Jack Parsons in regards to creating more office space on the second floor of the Town Offices. 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
The Selectmen agreed to Chief Shagoury’s revisions to the snow plowing ordinance.  Town counsel will be asked to 
review the ordinance and a public hearing will be held on 9/9/19.  Mr. Vogel will be invited to attend a Selectmen’s 
meeting to further discuss his email regarding the gate on Piper Lane.  Selectman Wood shared information regarding a 
benefit available to SAU49 employees through Huggins Hospital.  He will gather further information to see if this service 
can be offered to Tuftonboro employees.  The FY2020 State Highway Block Grant Aid anticipated for Tuftonboro is 
$86,040.19.  2020 Census takers will be in the area 8/4/19-10/18/19.  Further information is posted on the Town 
website.  Jack Widmer, Treasurer, will meet with the Selectmen on 8/23/19 at 8:30 am to discuss concerns addressed in 
the auditor’s report.   NHDES has confirmed an outbreak of cyanobacteria in Mirror Lake.  The Lake Winnipesaukee 
Association is hosting a “Septic Sense” presentation on 8/27/19 at 6:30 pm at the Central Fire Station.  All homeowners 
are invited. Cole Finneron, Eagle Scout, cleaned up the trail from Tuftonboro Central School to the Library and would like 
to build two benches to place at each end of the trail.  The Selectmen approved this request.  Chairman Albee moved to 
appoint Selectman Marcussen to review the LRPC propane and oil proposals and either agree or deny participation, 
seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor. 
 
The following correspondence was also reviewed: CDFA Annual Action Plan feedback request; Wetlands Permit 
Applications for PIDs 62-3-2 and 51-2-8; NHDHHS 8/8/19 Mosquito-Borne Diseases update; 8/7/19 Advocacy Alert; CIP 
submissions; NH BEA August newsletter; various meeting minutes; various emails and other correspondence. 
 
NEW BUSINESS/BUDGET REVIEW 
Budgets were not available for review. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
At approximately 10:59 am, Chairman Albee moved to adjourn, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor. 
 
Respectfully submitted, Karen Koch, Administrative Secretary 














